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Obasan: Kogawa 's Saga of Silence. By Joy Kogawa. 
Boston: D.R. Godine, 1982. 

B.A. St.Andrews, SUNY, Upstate Medical School 

To students of international literature, the 
present state of Canadian letters might best be 
described as a state of elation. Ronald Suth-
erland calls this renascence "Canada's Elizabethan 
Age" and Margaret Atwood declares it "a literary 
ex pans ion of Malthusian proportions. 111 While these 
two critics are major figures in the renaissance, 
their remarks need not be dismissed as self-serv-
ing. The scholarly edition of the multi-volumed 
Literary History of Canada affirms their exuberant 
opinions, and even the elder statesman of Canadian 
criticism, Northrop Frye, who considers literature 
"essential to the spiritual health of the individ-
ual and the nation," 2 pronounces contemporary 
Canada to be in robust health. 

What makes this great revivification of national 
literature the more remarkable is its diversity. 
Fine writers from the varied cultures of Canada 
are making themselves known, and they are not just 
from the complex and beautiful strongholds of the 
French and English Canadie(a) n traditions. Chief 
among these new voices is Joy Kogawa, who writes 
of the Japanese-Canadians. She .records their 
story, in all its poignancy and power, in Obasan, 
published by Lester and Orpen Dennys in 1981, and 
in the States by David R. Godine of Boston a year 
later. The novel is, on both sides of the benev-
olent border, a tour de force for the forces of 
the on-going Canadian literary renaissance. 

"The word is stone • • • . " So begins this reve-
latory novel of the long-silenced story: the fate 
of the Japanese-Canadians during and after World 
War II. Joy Kogawa writes with meticulous care, 
with the care of one who, like her narrator, is 
acutely aware that such stone must bloom: "Unless 
the stone bursts with the telling, unless the seed 
flowers with speech, there is in my life no living 
word." 

The introductory passage to Obasan may rank with 
Thomas Wolfe's haunting beginning to Look Home-
ward, Angel. The major theme of Obasan, the ten-
sion between telling and silencing, 1s also the 
symbolic force of this awesome first novel. 
Throughout this earnest yet restrained work Kogawa 
orders language to commit itself to blooming. And 
language responds, although words have for some 
considerable time fallen on the stoney ground of 
misconstrued facts. Kogawa makes language trans-
mogrify; that is ever its first task. The bones 
of memory must take on flesh so that the body of 
Japanese-Canadian experience can walk in a fra-
grant and pristine historical light. 

To transmogrify Kogawa opens the novel with a 
niece and uncle wading a prairie in central 
Canada; these grasses, especially for an old man 
sick for the sea of British Columbia, provide a 
sense of flow within the novel in more ways than 

one. Transmogrification: this uncle parallels 
Chief Sitting Bull, another displaced man who saw 
the devastation wrought by war and racial hatred. 
The niece and uncle rest near an oracular site, 
the old Indian buffalo jump. In quiet and relent-
less ways, Kogawa links the suffering of native 
Canadians to those of Japanese-Canadians. Red and 
yellow-skinned peoples become parallel in their 
love of the land, in their silence, and in their 
will to survive. 

Obasan shows three generations--the lssei, first 
comers, the Nisei, second generation, and the 
Sansei, third generation--in conflict regarding 
identity, values, and customs. But it also shows 
them in harmony in terms of heritage, refinement, 
and courage. A third generation child, the niece 
Naomi Nakane, becomes the reluctant narrator for 
her family's story and, in turn, for that of many 
Japanese-Canadians. Her reluctance comes from an 
inculcated and profound sense of _privacy. It 
comes, too, from an inherited forbearance and from 
a desire not to embarass, fatally, those who com-
mitted such shameful crimes against their country-
men and countrywomen. 

To the Canadians of Japanese descent, silence is a 
virtue; it is an eloquent expression of fortitude. 
But Naomi Nakane must be provoked into giving 
expression to the suffering of her people. That 
provocation begins with her uncle's death. Uncle 
Isami (Uncle Sam) and Obasan Ayako have raised 
Naomi and her musician-brother, Stephen, since the 
displacement of war broke the Nakane and Kato 
clans apart. 

Death revivifies memory as the scattered pieces of 
their war-torn history come together. Naomi 
arrives first, comprehending her Obasan's tyran-
nical silence: "The language of her grief is 
silence" (p. 14). Pitted against this long-suf-
fering silence is the other "obasan"--the thor-
oughly Canadian Nisei, Aunt Emily. So Naomi 
becomes the battleground upon which the war 
between silence a11d speech is waged. The edict to 
remain silent "kodomo no tame"--for the sake of 
the children--has justified Naomi's ignorance of 
her mother's being caught in the atomic blast in 
Japan, of her father's death in a detainment hos-
pital, of her people's unwilling diaspora into the 
heart of the Canadian vastness. 

The novel is pure saga: the history of one 
extended family is the history of the Japan-
ese-Canadian experience. Kogawa braces this 
fictive history against the official and often 
malicious "facts." Fact, fact, facts: these are 
the loaves of stone bread which have little nour-
ished the Kato and Nakane clans. As Aunt Emily's 
news-clippings and letters of outrage (saved over 
the nearly thirty years of her struggle against 



the initial atrocities) indicate, facts used to 
justify the dehumanization of Canadian citizens 
were prejudicial fantasies trumped up as truths. 

"The truth of the matter is that this--this mess 
of pottage--was used to strip Canadian children of 
their birthright," Aunt Emily insists and, by the 
novel's end, readers concur. Repeatedly, this 
notion that facts can and are used to distort 
truth, to turn the sacred power of language into 
stone and, finally, to invoke silence, finds voice 
in Obasan. Juxtaposed with all the "facts" placed 
in the novel via headlines, Naomi offers this: 
"Facts about evacuees in Alberta: The fact is I 
never got used to it and I cannot, I cannot bear 
the memory" (p. 194). But bear it she must, and 
more. Aunt Emily, the surgeon of memory, operates 
skillfully, relentlessly on Naomi Nakane. Naomi 
must sort through the dust and stones.and ashes to 
solve the riddles of her parents' disappearance 
and death, of Aunt Emily's outrage, of her own 
sense of alienation in her Canadian homeland. 

The concept of silence and dignity opposes what 
explication and justice must involve. Words must 
be found and forced to transmogrify the fallacious 
and libelous "facts" of the Japanese-Canadian 
experience. "We are the silences that speak from 
stone. We are the despised rendered voiceless, 
stripped of car, radio, camera, and every means of 
communication, a trainload of eyes covered in mud 
and spittle" (p. 111). No longer, Aunt Emily 
insists despite the silent protestations of 
Obasan, can or should the Issei and the Nisei and 
the Sansei "disappear into the future as undem-
anding as dew" ( p. 112). To remain silent is to 
damn others, at some future time and for some 
equally "good" reasons backed by equally air-tight 

facts, to a similar fate: dispersal, denigration, 
and dehumanization. 

Obasan, despite such awesome issues, is a lyrical 
rather than polemical novel. The stone of silence 
is shattered into bloom through Joy Kogawa's 
meticulous handling of complex historical events 
and perplexing issues. The novel is carefully 
structured around key images which unify its leaps 
through time, impression, fact, and memory. The 
image of the chicken, a small creature of yellow-
ish hue, enters Naomi's childhood imagination and 
remains a symbol of beauty and vulnerability. The 
chicken must fight the hawk, scratching for an 
existence; it must grow strong and attempt to pro-
tect itself against stronger adversaries. A scene 
of almost ritualistic horror, the torture and 
killing of a chicken by school children, symbol-
ically evokes the frustrations and entrapment of 
the Canadians of Japanese heritage. 

With force and delicacy, Joy Kogawa announces not 
only the story of the Japanese-Canadians, but also 
the arrival of a major new Canadian voice. Obasan 
is required reading for those of us dedicated to 
international literature and to a vigilant self-
scrutiny. A truth larger than the facts of the 
Canadian encampments and the U.S. detention camps 
has blossomed in Joy Kogawa's Obasan. 

1 Claude Bissell, "Politics and Literature in the 
1960's," in Literary Histort of Canada, edited by 
Carl F. Klinck, 2nd ed., 11, (Toronto: 
University of Toronto Press, 1976), p. 15. 

2 Desmond Pacey, "The Course of Canadian Crit-
icism," in Literary History of Canada, p.26. 

The Prodigal Daughter: A Biography of Sherwood Bonner. By Hubert Horton 
McAlexander. 
Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1981. 

Pamela S. Bradigan, OSU Libraries 

Hubert McAlexander, Associate Professor of English 
at the University of Georgia, details the life of 
the nineteenth-century American author Katherine 
Sherwood Bonner McDowell in his critical biog-
raphy. In addition to providing a biographical 
study of Sherwood Bonner, Katherine McDowell's 
pseudonym, McAlexander also discusses the author's 
work and its place in American literature. 
McAlexander's critical consideration of Bonner's 
work, which takes up a major portion of the book, 
adds depth to the account of her very short life 
(Bonner died at the age of thirty four), and it 
also allows the reader to perceive Bonner through 
her activity as, a writer, as well as through her 
relationship with Longfellow. 

Sherwood Bonner was a relatively well known author 
in the latter half of the nineteenth century, but 
not until recently has her work received serious 
critical examination. Often recalled by literary 

specialists as a nineteenth-century American 
writer of the local color school, Bonner wrote 
poems, short stories, and a novel. Some of her 
earlier fiction includes love stories and melo-
dramatic tales which reflect the influence of the 
many American periodical stories that she often 
read. Bonner's marketable "thrillers" were well 
received by the general public and fueled her 
determination to develop a serious writing career. 

While Bonner's writing is interesting, her life 
was just as intriguing. She was born in 1849 on a 
plantation in Holly Springs, Mississippi, and she 
published her first short story at the age of fif-
teen. Early in 1871 Bonner married Edward McDow-
ell and had a daughter, Lilian, later the same 
year. Following these events, however, Bonner's 
life became complicated. Edward McDowell proved 
not to be the sort of husband that Bonner had 
apparently envisioned; he lacked her drive and 



determination. So in 1873, approximately eight 
years after the Civil War, Bonner left her husband 
and daughter and moved to Boston to pursue an edu-
cation and a writing career. After arriving in 
Boston, Bonner wrote a letter to Henry Wadsworth 
Longfellow reg uesting an interview. Following 
their meeting, Bonner became Longfellow's 
amanuensis and assisted him in editing his work. 

While living in Boston, Bonner began publishing a 
series of newspaper articles in the Memphis 
Avalanche, and she made a name for herself with 
these articles. Then in 1875, Bonner's first 
local color piece, "Gran' mammy's Last Gift," 
appeared on the front page of the Youth's Com-
panion, the country's most widely read magazrne. 
In this story and in others like it Bonner gave 
her readers the postwar South as she had known it. 
Although Mrs. Kate McDowell became the literary 
woman known as Sherwood Bonner, she maintained 
contact with her daughter and made periodic visits 
to see her in Holly Springs. 

While on a European tour with Louise Chandler 
Moulton, a woman who ranked highly in Boston's 
literary and social circles, Bonner wrote several 
sketches for the Avalanche and the Boston Times; 
these articles provided her with money enough to 
support herself and to further her writing career. 
In the fall of 1877, Bonner began work on her only 
novel, Like Unto Like, in which she displayed her 
skill as a local colorist, developing a story 
based on sectional reconciliation between North 
and South. Several reviewers praised the remark-
able piece of work. 

Although Bonner was enjoying literary success, her 
personal life began to crumble. Her father and 
brother died of yellow fever, and she began to be 
affected by the gossip surrounding her relation-
ship with Longfellow. Deciding to change her 
life, Bonner moved to Illinois in order to obtain 
a divorce from McDowell. The fifteen months 

Bonner spent in Illinois turned out to be quite 
productive, as her fiction began appearing with 
regularity in some of the country's best maga-
zines. Her stay in Illinois also allowed Bonner 
time with her daughter. When the divorce decree 
was obtained in 1881, Bonner returned to Holly 
Springs, Mississippi. She published one of her 
best pieces, a novella called The Valcours, in the 
September through December 1881 issues of Lippin-
cott's. Although she was struggling with breast 
cancer, Bonner continued to write until she died 
on July 22, 1883. 

Hubert McAlexander's biography seems neither to 
condemn nor condone Bonner's lifestyle, although 
he does discuss the public's reaction to her. His 
bibliography contains books, periodical articles, 
and pamphlets written by Bonner, as well as anon-
ymous works thought to be her's. Bonner's two 
grandnephews, plus many residents of Holly 
Springs, provided McAlexander with information 
which is well documented within the text. His 
suggestion that Sherwood Bonner wrote a major part 
of the best selling novel entitled The Storb of 
Margaret Kent, which is credited to Ellenlney 
Kirk, is a plausible argument with the understand-
ing that "no one will ever be able to answer with 
complete authority the question raised by The 
Story of Margaret Kent .••. 11 

The Prodigal Daughter is a well documented biog-
raphy with an excellent index and bibliography, 
although it lacks the readability of William L. 
Frank's Sherwood Bonner, which was published in 
1976 as part of Twayne's United States Authors 
Series. I think Frank's biography does a better 
job of presenting a chronology, pinpointing the 
critical events in Bonner's life. I thoroughly 
enjoyed reading Frank's biography because of its 
straightforward style; however, the scholar will 
probably appreciate the detailed documentation in 
The Prodigal Daughter. 

Women in Hispanic Literature: Icons and Fallen Idols. Edited by Beth Miller. 
Berkeley: University of California Press, 1983. 

Cynthia Steele, OSU, Department of Romance Languages 

The subtitle of Beth Miller's collection of 
critical essays suggests its dual purpose: to 
analyze images of women as portrayed by the pre-
dominantly male Hispanic literary canon, and to 
reevaluate both established and obscure Hispanic 
women writers. Each article, as Miller explains 
in the introduction, is intended both to inform 
the general reader and to make an original cont-
ribution to scholarship. Although the volume was 
conceived in 1973 as a study of female characters 
in peninsular Spanish literature, it has since 
evolved into a collection with a broader scope. 
The time period covered by the present volume 
ranges from the eleventh century to the 1970's, 
the geographic and cultural framework spans from 
Spain to Mexico, Argentina and Chile. 

Miller's introductory essay addresses a number of 
theoretical and practical problems facing feminist 
Hispanists. Of the latter, the most fundamental 
problem is the male critical establishment's tra-
dition of at once canonizing and patronizing a few 
women writers, while ignoring and marginalizing 
all others. Particularly controversial have been 
Hispanic women poets, whose work traditionally has 
been judged inferior for its distinctive tone, 
defined and dismissed as sentimental. Miller goes 
on to broach three sticky issues which most fem-
inist critics and anthologists have preferred to 
sidestep: cultural dependence, which has made 
U.S. and European women writers more widely read 
.in Spain and Latin America than Hispanic women 
writers; anti-imperialism, which has led to 



resentment among some Hispanic writers and critics 
toward foreign, especially U.S., critics qf Latin 
American literature; and anti-feminism, which has 
led most Latin American women writers to resist 
being considered separately from, or otherwise 
differentiated from, male writers. As a U.S. fem-
inist, Miller's decision to address these contro-
versial issues is bold. However, I feel that she 
is less daring, as are most of the authors 
included in this collection, in addressing issues 
of literary theory. 

As she nqtes, by far the most common approach to 
Hispanic women's studies has been the study of im-
ages of women in literature. This is the approach 
taken by the majority of critics included in this 
anthology. Feminist reevaluation of the work of 
women writers, the project of most of the other 
contributors, is another traditional approach to 
women's studies. While most of the essays in this 
collection are very well written and serve the 
purpose of introducing the general reader (part-
icularly the non-Hispanic) to Hispanic women wri-
ters and to images of women in Hispanic litera-
ture, one would hope for a more innovative 
approach from a volume published in 1983. The 
most stimulating essays in the collection are 
those that suggestively combine these types of 
analyses with the sociohistorical context, or with 
literary ideology: Francine Masiello's analysis 
of works by the little-known writer Sara de 
Etcheverts in the context of Argentine letters in 

the 1930's; Electa Arenal's study of the role of 
the convent in the lives of seventeenth-century 
Hispanic women writers of different social 
classes; and Rachel Phillips' study of the 
idelogical evolution of the motif of La Malinche 
in Mexican literature. 

In her introduction, Miller mentions some of the 
theoretical issues that recently have concerned 
feminist critics of U.S. literature, including the 
issue of gender-linked differences. While she 
acknowledges the validity of continuing to explore 
this particular question, Miller concludes that 
"we are on more defensible ground when we focus on 
content, even on elements such as theme and atti-
tude, thought and statement, persona, poetic (or 
narrative) stance, and the use of allusion." I 
would counter that critics of Hispanic literature, 
and in recent years, especially feminist critics, 
have been severely limited by their nearly exclus-
ive focus on content. The issue of cultural 
dependence needs to be seen as encompassing that 
of underdevelopment. On the one hand, feminist 
critics cannot study Hispanic women's literature 
or culture without referring to the specific cir-
cumstances and needs implied by their second or 
third world setting. On the other hand, critics 
of third world cultures, like those of third world 
societies, cannot afford to remain on the margins 
of first world scholarship, unless we do so from a 
position of opposition based on knowledge. 

Out to Work: A History of Wage-Earning Women in the United States. By Alice 
Kessler-Harris. 
New York: Oxford University Press, 1982. 

M. Christine Anderson, OSU, Department of History 

Alice Kessler-Harris' Out to Work is a remarkable 
achievement. It is a comprehensive examination of 
women as paid workers in America from colonial 
times to the present which integrates a massive 
amount of factual information into a coherent 
theoretical framework. The recurrent theme of the 
book is the conflict between the growing impor-
tance of women wage earners to the economic system 
and the traditional notions of women's role as 
primarily private and domestic, The independence 
of women fostered by wage work has continually 
threatened women's dependent and subservient role 
in the home. In her conclusion, Kessler-Harris 
argues that contemporary feminism is the culmina-
tion of the economic trends which have finally 
drawn the majority of American women into wage 
work: under these conditions, the contradictions 
between traditional gender roles and women's 
participation in the paid labor force can no 
longer be ameliorated in favor of the existing 
social order. 

Kessler-Harris does a fine job of synthesizing 
primary and secondary sources in this ambitious 
project. Instead of limiting herself to a single 
case study--a popular approach in the historical 
profession today because of the intense pressure 

to publish--Kessler-Harris uses many examples to 
trace the broad sweep of change over time. This 
technique allows her to investigate the wider imp-
lications of female wage labor. Of course, any 
thematic work of this kind is bound to be criti-
cized by specialists in narrower fields who may 
disagree with the author's choice of sources or 
with her emphasis on continuity rather than 
detail, But the real difficulty with Kessler-
Harris' approach is that to fit all of her case 
studies into the overarching pattern she sees 
emerging, she must either stress the aspects of 
particular incidents that bolster her argument, or 
complicate her thesis to include the discrepancies 
she has discovered. By and large, Kessler-Harris 
opts to include the complexities and differences 
in her various examples instead of merely taylor-
ing them to suit her argument. It is important, 
then, for the reader to pay careful attention to 
both particularity and to the general theme. 

If wage-earning women have experienced diverse and 
complex realities, the central problem for 
employers has remained the same since the begin-
ning of industrialization in the early nineteenth 
century. Their dilemma has been how to reconcile 
their demand for female workers in an expanding 



industrial economy with their desire to preserve a 
social order built on the sexual division of 
labor. Employers and businessmen have promoted 
images of women workers--from the Lowell "mill 
girl" of the early ninetenth century to the 
"flapper" and "Rosie the Riveter" in the twentieth 
century--as temporary, non-essential participants 
in the labor force. In addition, employers have 
attempted to enhance the similarities between wage 
work for women and the traits and behavior women 
supposedly exhibit in the domestic sphere. In the 
long run, however, the economic need to include 
women in the paid labor force has outweighed the 
conservative ideals of American employers, and the 
independence and individualism fostered in women 
by paid employment have seriously undermined the 
traditional division of labor. 

Although there is a great deal of merit in this 
interpretation of the history of women wage earn-
ers, it is very deterministic. Kessler-Harris 
assumes that paid employment is almost always a 
liberating feature of women's lives because it 
subverts the dependence created by confinement to 
the domestic sphere. Political involvement and 
enlarged educational opportunities are, by def-
inition, of secondary importance. Th us Kessler-
Harris thinks that the rifts in late nipeteenth-
century feminism were primarily the result of 
class differences between working women who saw 
economic issues as paramount, and affluent non-
wage-earning women who wanted to achieve a radical 
reordering of gender relations. According to 
Kessler-Harris' thesis, the contemporary feminist 
movement has overcome this division, not because 
political consciousness has changed, nor because 
feminist theory has become more fully developed, 
but because now even middle-class women have 
become paid workers. 

From this perspective, paid work for women is 

This Kind of Woman: Ten Stories by Japanese 
by Yukiko Tanaka and Elizabeth Hanson. 
Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1982. 

Jody Benson, OSU, Department of English 

According to the editors of this book, the 1960's 
marked the beginning of an era in Japan, as in 
other countries, when women writers became 
increasingly important. This trend seems in part 
to reflect the current international process of 
challenging the established feminine ideal. Writ-
ing itself is an act of self-assertion. In this 
case, in Japan, it is also the antithesis of the 
selfless submission prescribed for women for cen-
turies by Japanese culture. The fictionalized 
analyses of human relationships presented in these 
ten stories display a wide range of female exper-
ience and show that Japanese women have as many 
conflicting emotions, frustrations, questions, and 
thoughts as women in Western countries who are 
trying to expand and redefine what it means to be 

significant because of its revolutionary poten-
tial. But this may tend to oversimplify the 
choices women have made when confronted with op-
posing ideologies about their domestic and econ-
omic roles, dividing them into only two categor-
ies--acceptance or rejection of the status quo. 
For instance, Kessler-Harris' interpretation of 
clerical workers in the inter-war period, whom she 
implies merely accepted employer propaganda and 
the implementation of scientific management tech-
niques, does not account for the full range of 
potential responses from women office workers. 
An alternative interpretation might suggest that 
women clerical workers manipulated their employ-
ers' traditional assumptions about "appropriate" 
female roles in order to resist, successfully, 
management attempts to rationalize and routinize 
office tasks. Although this tactic did not lib-
erate women or revolutionize their status, it did 
allow particular women to maintain some dignity 
and autonomy in the workplace. Finally, and most 
importantly, Kessler-Harris does not fully explain 
why the change in consciousness caused by paid 
work outside the home culminated in the 1950's and 
1960's. "Meritocracy"--the popular belief that 
individual workers are rewarded for their accom-
plishments--was not exclusively a phenomenon of 
the fifties. Why had employed women not discov-
ered or contested their economic inequality 
earlier? 

Out to Work is an excellent statement of the 
thesis that female wage-earning fundamentally 
undermines capitalist patriarchy. Any attempt to 
trace such an important feature of American 
women's lives would have to slight other issues. 
Kessler-Harris has made a valuable contribution to 
feminist history and debate: she has written a 
book which focuses attention on one of the broad 
conceptual issues that every feminist scholar 
should keep in mind as she works. 

Women Writers, 1960-1976. Edited 

female today. And in the process, these stories 
make for fascinating reading. 

One thing which struck me most about this anthol-
ogy is the degree to which the characters are 
affected by today's urban and industrialized 
society, which is, of course, as much a reality 
and a problem in Japan as it is in the U.S. (if not 
more so). Rapidly changing values, severe crowd-
ing in urban areas, and a pervading sense of 
alienation and displacement are facts of daily 
contemporary life, and these changes are inev-
itably reflected in Japanese fiction. The intro-
duction to This Kind of Woman tells us that dis-
illusionment and inner confusion recur as basic 
themes in much of Japanese literature today, by 



both men and women. While human relationships, 
especially those between heterosexual lovers, are 
important in all the stories here, not a single 
story deals with a "normal" or fulfilling love 
relationship, or a "happy" marriage. Rather, the 
recurring themes expressed by these women are 
dissatisfaction, constant unease, and loneliness. 
It is difficult to tell to what extent the old 
Oriental custom of arranged marriages is at fa ult. 
However, traditional heterosexual relationships, 
and the traditional limited feminine roles assoc-
iated with them, are being similarly questioned by 
women all over the world. 

Three stories in this collection--"Lingering 
Affection," by Setouchi Harumi, "Luminous Watch," 
by Tsumara Setsuko, and "The Last Time," by Kono 
Taeko--are especially centered around main char-
acters who see themselves as having failed in 
their relationships with men. These women, after 
exploring their feelings, come to doubt the poten-
tial in any. male/female relationship, particularly 
marriage, for happiness. While the female protag-
onists in the stories have a strong urge to reex-
amine their relationships and their sense of iden-
tity as individuals, the men prefer to avoid 
thin king about such concerns, wanting only to 
maintain the status quo. This opposition between 
the male and female v1ewpoint is an interesting 
phenomenon because it mirrors American life, and 
the concerns of so many American women writers, so 
accurately. Perhaps it is a universal syndrome? 

"Lingering Affection" tells of a woman involved in 
two unfulfilling affairs, the "lingering" (and 
most significant) one being of eight years dura-
tion with a married man. This affair has become 
as tiring and habitual as some marriages, and the 
protagonist concludes that "Habits are far more 
powerful than love." She begins to long not for a 
new lover, but for freedom from the tyranny of 
this habit, from love. She longs to long for 
this, experiencing ". • • a fervent desire that 
she might truly want to be alone." She discovers 
a traditionally "masculine" need in herself: the 
desire for freedom, independence, personal integ-
rityr-something more than the love of a man. 

"The Last Time" concerns a woman who, moved by a 
friend's sudden death, appraises her life and mar-
riage as if she had a sudden, and specifically 
twenty-six hour, advance warning of her own death. 
Like the woman just discussed, she feels that 
something vital, something spontaneous, is missing 
from her marriage. "She felt they hadn't been 
building anything from their days together, but 
-instead had been living one day at a time • • . 
like friends that get together for a cup of tea." 
Her husband sees nothing wrong with their rela-
tionship. "That sounds good," he responds to her 
description of what depresses her, illustrating 
the lack of communication between them . Although 
Noriko tries to explain to herself what a real 
marriage is, in the end it remains as ambiguous in 
her mind as it is in the reader's. 

Some of the stories in this anthology are about 
women who are too cut off from objective reality 
to examine their situations analytically. The 
protagonists in two of these--"The Three Crabs," 
by Oba Minaka, and "The Man Who Cut the Grass," by 
Yamamoto Michiko--ap.pear to be pulled along by 
their fates, unable to understand what is happen-
ing to them or to seize control of their lives. 
Their discontent is expressed in alienation, self-
dislike, and in the long run perhaps, in a gradual 
giving up of sanity. Again, the woman in "The 
Three Crabs" is dissatisfied with her marriage, 
but she doesn't distance herself from the sit-
uation enough to recognize the problem, or to deal 
with it effectively. Instead, she seeks escape 
in superficial games of sexual one-upmanship with 
their "friends." By engaging in casual sexual 
encounters with strangers who seem as lonely and 
aimless as herself, she assuages the overwhelming 
sadness that she perceives as boredom. In "The 
Man Who Cut the Grass," we also see a housewife 
trapped in a meaningless marriage, unable to 
reason out her situation. She is childless, alone 
each day, without apparent friends, and precar-
iously balanced on the edge of a nervous break-
down. Locking herself in the house, she watches, 
from behind closed curtains, a workman cut the 
grass; her fascinated paranoia suggests repression 
as well as sublimated eroticism. Silent all day, 
the words come out of her mouth like "water 
gushing through an open door" when her husband 
comes home. Buried in his paper, he seldom 
responds, and her isolated path towards madness 
continues without acknowledgment or understanding 
by either of them. 
One of the most intriguing stories in the col-
lection is "Doll Love," by Takahashi Takako, which 
is also about a woman who lives almost entirely in 
an inner world. Like the story about the woman 
who imagines (or knows) she is about to die, this 
story has a Twilight Zone aura that sets it apart 
from the others. 1t ·is about a single woman, an 
older artist, who lives a kind of Pygmalion rever-
sal of roles, feeling that she gives life to a 
young man. At night this narrator/protagonist 
dreams of a male wax figure that she animates with 
her touch; by day she meets with a young man whom 
she correlates with her nocturnal creation. Her 
world is inner, cut off from objective reality, 
but it is also a world created by the psyche, a 
world rich in subconscious images that express her 
self beyond the boundaries of "rational" life. 
She differs from the previous women in her aware-
ness of her own unconscious way of working through 
things, defending it to the reader: "ls there any-
thing rational that contains truth? More likely 
the truth is tucked safely in the ambiguous folds 
of the irrational." Later, when she dreams of an 
amaryllis growing from between the thighs of her 
wax figure, she feels she is approaching some kind 
of truth. "Needless to say, the secret of life 
was sex." In the end, her obsession with the par-
allel worlds of plants and human beings takes her 
almost beyond the reader's undertanding. Perhaps 
the loss of personal identity is what she has 
yearned for all along. 



The remarnrng stories in this anthology are 
equally absorbing. The editors have indeed been 
successful in achieving their goal of selecting 
short stories that are of the highest literary 
quality, and that represent a wide range of expe-
rience and subject matter. To clarify the place 
of each story in a larger view of Japanese culture 
and literature, a brief biography and critical 
background of each author is given before her 

work. The preface states that this is the first 
English volume with the work of ten Japanese women 
between its covers. While it is by no means 
intended to be definitive, this anthology provides 
an excellent overview of some of the fine women 
writers in Japan today, and/or a stimulating 
starting place for further exploration and study 
in this area. 

In Her Own Words: Oral Histories of Women Physicians. Edited by Regina Markell 
Morantz, Cynthia Stodola Pomerleau, and Carol Hansen Fenichel. 
Westport, Ct.: Greenwood Press, 1982. 

Debbie Ward, Yale University School of Nursing 

Because I'm the kind of reader who skips over 
pages of scene-setting to get right to the 
dialogue, oral history is always a treat. The 
editors of In Her Own Words have built a book 
out of interviews with nine women physicians. 
These nine, in turn, were selected from forty 
such interviews--a two year oral history project 
conducted at the Medical College of Pennsylvania. 
Much as I want to get to the dialogue, it is an 
important piece of scene-setting to know that the 
Medical College of Pennsylvania was, until 1969, 
Women's Medical College, the only nineteenth-cen-
tury women's medical college to survive the med-
ical education reform movement, the so-called 
Flexner report of 1910. The report was a Carnegie 
Foundation sponsored effort designed to stand-
ardize medical education in the U.S. Combined 
with the traditional discrimination and hostility 
shown women physicians by their male counterparts, 
the Flexner reforms had the effect of cutting 
numbers of women physicians and limiting access to 
medical training for future women students. In 
1910, women doctors numbered 9,015--6% of the 
total. By 1930, a little over 4% of the total 1 
number of physicians in the U.S. were women. 
(In the same vein, the eight black medical schools 2 
that existed in 1910 were reduced to two by 1923.) 

The nine women are presented in three trios--one 
group who started medical school in the twenties, 
the second group in the forties, and the third 
group in the sixties and early seventies. Each 
section of oral history is followed by an inter-
pretive, even revisionist discussion that must 
work hard to find parallels between these distinct 
individuals. If you do what I did, and save the 
introduction and these discussions for later, you 
can go right to the talking. 

The first section, called Harvest Time, lets us 
hear from three pioneers: Katherine Sturgis, 
teacher, reviver, and editor of the journal 
Archives of Environmental Health, and preventive 
medicine expert; Alma Dea Morani, surgeon and 
first woman member of the American Society of 
Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery; and Pauline 
Stitt, pediatrician and public health physician. 
They show the fierce determination needed to fit 
in, even to survive. This reading can be paiiiTul. 

Alma Dea Morani tells about one year of her ad-
vanced surgical training: "I think the year in 
Saint Louis was one of my most depressive periods. 
That year was sort of like going to the wars. You 
had to do it, and you had to follow orders in 
order to survive. But when it was all over and I 
assessed what I had done, I had had a wonderful 
year" (p.90). Her wonderful year included begging 
to be able to assist, rather than just observe, in 
surgery, and it included suggesting a treatment 
modality which the chief surgeon ignored at the 
time but later included, without citation I 
gather, in a published article of his own. 

The physical rigor of medical training had speci-
fic consequences in the early years. Two of these 
foremothers developed tuberculosis, and Pauline 

!Stitt reminds us of " • • • an era when people 
with diphtheria were clawing for breath, whe.n 
you'd have whole floors of typhoid fever, strep-
tococcal infections--erysipelas ••. invariably 
fatal at that time" (pp. 111-112). 

The next trio of women, in the section called 
Bearing Fruit, demonstrate the same endurance. 
I do not think the hurdles were less difficult; in 
fact, the post World War II anti-feminist backlash 
may have made things worse. But this second group 
have a different view of their struggles. Where 
Katherine Sturgis of the first group says, "I 
don't think men want to keep women down; I've 
never found that at all" (p. 71), Marjorie Wilson, 
a medical administrator, says drily, "I do not 
think the tendency has been to let women prove 
themselves" (p. 189). 

In the final section, Blossoming, three women now 
in their thirties and forties tell their tales. 
This is a generation even more at ease with self-
disclosure, and they are, of course, closer than 
the other two trios to the painful breaking-in 
period of their professional lives. Some of the 
candid stories of this youngest group might ease 
the mind of anyone who fears that medicine is 
either happily going to admit more women to its 
ranks, or. change its fundamental nature in any 
meaningful way. Susan Benes, an ophthalmologist, 
describes one of her interviews for medical 
school: "There were nine men sitting at a table 



with me, and they grilled me the entire time about 
what form of contraception I was using" (pp. 233-
234). But the tradition of strength and persis-
tence is carried on. Joni Magee, an obstetric-
ian-gynecologist says, "I've gotten angry; I've 
gotten aware. Well, I became aware of discrim-
ination that happened to me in the past, which I 
was unaware of at the time and which would have 
helped me to be angry rather than threatened" (pp. 
223-224). 

These women cannot be easily categorized. Their 
stories show that successful physicians can be 
humane, wrong-headed, humble, boastful, blind, 
insightful, anti-feminist, and deeply aware of 
themselves as women. When you've read their 
words, you can go back to the introduction. 
Written by Regina Morantz, it is a dense essay 
which sets out the harsh historical facts about 
and for women physicians in America. It skill-
fully addresses many of the fine social history 
details of medicine and medical education, but 
spends very little time grappling with the fund-
amental dissonance between women and the practice 
of modern medicine in this country. The trade 
itself is built on hierarchical, sexist, elitist, 

exclusive tools and trappings that .may not work 
for self-respecting women. The· environment may 
be too hostile. 

The profession was not designed for being careful, 
for taking time, for holding on, for working 
together. Neither the scholarly introduction nor 
the diverting reminiscences deal sufficiently with 
the question of whether women can really have any-
thing to do with modern American medicine, a male 
invention. Oral history is a wonderful illumin-
ator, and I'd like more light cast on the day-to-
day stuff of health care--working with patients 
and with other health workers, fighting for money, 
for space, for answers. We could use more dia-
ries, one from each of these doctors, to tell us 
how women can take care. 

1 Paul Starr, The Social Transformation of 
American Medicine (New- York: Basic Books, 1982). 

2 Robert Stevens, Law School: Legal Education in 
America from the 1850's to the 1980's (Chapel 
Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1983). 

The Nightingale's Burden: Women Poets and American Culture Before 1900. By 
Cheryl Walker. 
Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1982. 

Mildred B. Munday, OSU, Department of English 

The first of a projected two-volume work on Amer-
ican women poets within their historical and cul-
tural contexts, The Nightingale's Burden clearly 
breaks new ground. As the author notes in the 
preface, very little was written before the early 
1970's about women poets and their work; what 
existed was fragmentary, superficial, condescend-
ing, apologetic. ( Walker's account of the barren 
results of her research in 1972 reflects my own 
experience in the· 1930's as an undergraduate and 
a tentative poet in need of role models. What I 
found in the library--a very good library, act-
ually--other than a thin volume or two by Amy 
Lowell and Edna St. Vincent Millay, were a few 
scattered essays on individual women poets by 
gentlemen sweetly intent upon putting these impos-
tors in their place. Once Emily Dickinson was 
laughingly referred to in class as a reclusive New 
England spinster who always wore white and wrote 
some unintelligible and faultily rhymed bits about 
bees and frogs and God.) 

Since 1972, attention has been directed toward 
American women poets, indivdually and collect-
ively, by such critics and anthologists as Ann 
Stanford, Louise Bernikow, Erlene Stetson, Emily 
Stipes Watt, Suzanne Juhasz, Sandra Gilbert, and 
Susan Gubar--all women. But few of these attempt 
what Cheryl Walker superbly accomplishes: "a 
full-scale, in-depth analysis of American women 
poets in terms of their literary traditions and 
historical experience • [in] an attempt to 
,,ncover the internal and external imperatives that 

have led American women to write these [diverse] 
kinds of poems." 

Questioning the simplistic belief (adopted, 
unfortunately, by some feminist critics) that 
women write effectively only as sexual beings, 
as childbearers and nurturers, and that they only 
·view the world through perspectives described as 
introspective, impressionistic, and ambivalent, 
Walker establishes a new (and, I think, firm) 
framework for reading women's poetry. Although 
women have been relegated to the private sphere, 
their poetry is informed by historical events, 
literary fashions and movements, political atti-
tudes, and expectations of publishers and readers. 
At the same time, however, Walker recognizes, as 
the hampering effect of entrenched patriarchy, a 
"deep and ineradicable strain of female pessi-
mism, 11 demonstrated through persistent and con-
tinuing imagery of entrapment, enclosure, flight, 
and mutilation. There is, she asserts, indeed an 
unbroken tradition of women's poetry. But the 
tradition gloomily affirms the actual conditions 
of actual poets' lives under enforced heterosex-
uality, domesticity, and systematic exclusion from 
the male-defined "real" world of significant 
public events. 

One hopes that Walker's second volume will verify 
genuinely new directions in poetry by twentieth-
century women, but the few anticipatory samples 
provided in the last chapter of The Nightingale's 
.Burden afford little encouragement. Amy Lowell's 



"soul is blunted against dullard wits" (p. 142); 
Elinor Wylie masochistically demands mutilation: 
"Stop up my nostrils . . • stuff my mouth . • • 
break my ankles" (p. 143); and Louise Bogan warns 
"The mice and birds will eat you, I And you will 
spoil their stomachs/ As you have spoiled my mind" 
(p. 144). 

Walker makes effective use of the work of scholars 
in women's history and of the recent recognition 
that women poets' diaries, journals, and letters 
more accurately reflect lives as actually lived in 
the past two centuries than do patriarchal claims 
that women wrote peotry as a compensation for 
childlessness, or as an essentially trivial hobby, 
a parlor trick, or at best as a decorative "accom-
plishment." "The act of writing poetry," she con-
tends, "has been a fundamentally different exp-
erience for women than for men" (p. 2). And the 
difference has been shattering. Women poets were 
faced constantly not only with the predominant 
attitude among editors and critics that their work 
need not be judged seriously, but also with 
assumptions that their language should be mild and 
ladylike and their subjects babies and flowers and 
housewifery. Simultaneously, American women were 
not immune to the broad sweep of social change, to 
rigid and static hierarchical structures of fam-
ilial and public governance, to tensions between 
European concepts of culture and peculiarly 
American (and masculine) frontier primitivism. 

The rare woman poet who was actually published was 
doubly alienated: from the caste of sex, within 
which women were safely sheltered from charges of 
"unwomanly behavior," and from the security of 
recognizing "literary ancestors" who could affirm 
the validity of form and substance. (Gilbert and 
Gubar, in The Madwoman in the Attic, have devel-
oped this latter point at length.) She had to 
battle for the right and opportunity to write 
poetry at all, and, having done so, to have it 

read without the context of condescending patron-
age. Most damaging of all, she often internalized 
male assumptions about the inherent triviality of 
her work; there was, as everybody knew, "real" 
poetry and then there was "ladies' verse," written 
by "poetesses" and presumed to be read only by 
women. Inevitably, women poets developed their 
own traditions, made comparisons among themselves, 
sought validation from each other. Thus developed 
a definable tradition of women's poetry, poetry 
most profitably read by those who ask not "Is this 
poem as good as this similar one by Longfellow or 
Whitman?" but "How is this poem better understood 
by knowing its author was a woman? How is it bet-
ter understood by seeing it in relation to other 
women's work?" 

Sensibly, Walker avoids the fragmentation inherent 
in discussing three centuries of poetry by treat-
ing only a few poets--Anne Bradstreet, Helen Hunt, 
Emily Dickinson--at length, and others ( princip-
ally from the early nineteenth century) in an 
imaginative "composite biography." Her readings 
of individual poems are sensitive aesthetically 
and are also illuminated by her constant awareness 
of the personal and social pressures under which 
they were written. The quoted stanzas do not 
dangle in little boxes, but are firmly united 
within the tradition Walker defines at length--a 
tradition characterized by recurring patterns of 
the flight (and entrapment) of birds, the wounded 
spirit's quest for sanctuary, the strangling of 
fragile tendrils of aspiration. Dominant is the 
pervasive image from which the title is derived: 
the ancient myth of Philomela, raped, ravaged, and 
robbed of her voice, transformed into a night-
ingale. A "burden" is, of course, a musical 
entity, a chorus, a poem, but it is also, and more 
powerfully, a heavy weight, a duty, an exhausting 
necessity. Hence the woman poet, the artist 
spiritually mutilated, bears the burden of a song 
distorted by the contempt of patriarchal critics 
who knew exactly what a woman's poem was worth. 

Writing and Sexual Difference. Edited by Elizabeth Abel. 
Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1982. 

Terry Hartley, OSU, Dept. of English/ Center for Women's Studies 

·Beyond the simple questions, "Why do women write?" 
and "What do women write about?" are a myriad of 
questions that women are asking--questions that 
feminist critics are attempting to answer: How do 
'we connect our personal experience with those 
characteristics of our literary tradition con-
sidered by critics to be the most valuable? Where 
do we find the material that will somehow accom-
modate our inherited associations with words like 
honor, loyalty, tragedy, valor, even truth? How 
do we begin to understand, much less create, 
situations most often connected by men to such 
words? The literary tradition on which we have 
been raised, and to which we must refer, is filled 
with situations that precipitate and dramatize 
personal conflict and difficult choice. So often, 
in that tradition, the situation used to wring 

indisputable truth out of a set of circumstances 
involves sudden, physical confrontation, such as 
war--or some other external and violent manifesta-
tion of internal eruption. How does this tradi-
tion address the experience of women? I raise 
these questions not only because they are import-
ant (or should be) to anyone who is interested in 
understanding more accurately what the female 
culture is about, but because they are the focus 
of virtually all of the essays in Writing and 
Sexual Difference. 
Elizabeth Abel has edited a very impressive 
anthology, taken from various issues of Critical 
Inquiry, with the intention not of providrng a 
single ideology, but of celebrating the "plural-
ism" of feminist criticism. For many of us, fem-
inism is much more than literary criticism, which 



i.s why I simplified and reduced the focus of 
Abel's scholarly investigation to the questions 
mentioned above. The essays in Writing and Sexual 
Difference, written by some of the most respected 
and influential women involved in feminist criti-
cism, are well-written and well-worked-out argu-
ments that examine how writing relates to gender, 
how attitudes toward sexual difference generate 
and structure literary texts, and how critical 
methods can effectively disclose the traces of 
gender in literature; they are also tedious to 
read because of their academic logic and scholarly 
language. 

The anthology is mostly concerned with the West-
ern, white literary tradition, although it does 
include a very moving short story, "Draupadi," 
written by Mahasveta Devi. Her story is, gener-
ally, about local politics in a section of her 
native India, and about the experience of one 
woman's ordeal as .a political prisoner, in par-
ticular. The anthology also includes a response 
section to the work itself, which pinpoints an 
important controversy within feminist criticism: 
How can feminist theory both define itself within 
·academic institutions (which is where so much 
feminist investigation is being initiated and 
funded), and continue to be both accessible and 
relevant to women who are well beyond the insti-
tution walls? Also within the response section is 
Elaine Showalter's defense of her essay, "Feminist 
Criticism in the Wilderness," against Carolyn 
Allen's charge that "gynocriticism" (Showalter's 
term for the study of women's texts) "cannot 
account for the contemporary plurality of cultures 
based on differences of race, class, sexual 
preference, age, religion, and geography, to name 
only some of the variables" ( p. 300). 

Of the thirteen essays, S howalter's essay elicited 
the most dissent. "Feminist Criticism in the 
Wilderness" is, first of all, a survey of feminist 
criticism, outlining its evolution over the past 
few years; secondly, it isolates ( or prescribes, 
as some other critics see it) an ideology: the 
priority of female texts as the correct focus for 
feminist criticism at this time. She concludes 
that a feminist theory derived from women's cul-
ture can provide "a more complete and satisfying 
way to talk about the specificity and difference 
of women's writing than theories based in biology, 
linguistics, or psychoanalysis" (p. 27). In other 
words, to continue to analyze women within the 
context of male created texts is to linger too 
long around a picture of difference where we per-
ceive ourselves as inferior, distorted, or 
misrepresented. 

However, it does not seem to be the idea of 
expanding and implementing another approach to 
difference that respondents like Carolyn Heilbrun 
and Carolyn Allen object to in Showalter's essay; 
what they object to is the limitation of know-
ledge, to the isolation and specialization that 

would result if we only study texts written by 
women. While Heilbrun agrees that there is not 
much future for women in the androcentric critical 
tradition, she expresses doubt that women's dif-
ference is so acute and of such a nature that it 
?an only be found in female texts: "Have we not, 
rn fact, the perfect mode of female discourse that 
questions male discourse in Alice, both in won-
derland and in the looking glass?" ( p. 292). Slie 
also fears that if women relinquish their right to 
examine, and offer an account of, the "culture men 
have dubbed 'male' when it is, in fact, human, 
they will have deprived themselves of too much" 
(p.294). 

A complaint lodged against the same exclusive 
principle, but motivated by a different concern, 
is Carolyn Allen's view that Showalter's academic 
inclination to pull the disparate modes of fem-
inist expression together "sidesteps the long-
standing feminist debate about whether the origin 
of oppression is gender or class." Allen also 
questions Showalter's assumption that women's cul-
ture can be looked at without reference to the 
dominant culture, or to the inevitable differences 
within the categories described by Heilbrun. Con-
nected to this observation, which basically asks 
how this exclusive critical approach can account 
for and communicate with the lives of all women, 
is Allen's remark that Showalter "never asks about 
the process and cultural contexts of reading the 
way she does of writing." 

There can be little doubt that Showalter's essay 
(written in 1981) is an important formulation and 
articulation of feminist critical theory. But she 
herself offers fuel to the fire of debate when she 
defines the reason or need for a theoretical model 
as the "anxiety about the isolation of feminist 
criticism from a critical community increasingly 
theoretical in its interests and indifferent to 
women's writing" ( p. 11). The need to define our-
selves in relation to new critical theories, it 
seems to me anyway, is as dependent on an andro-
centric model as is revisionist feminist reading; 
the dominant (male) tradition is still dictating a 
certain kind of response--in this case, offering 
validity in the Academy in return for a well-de-
fined (and now contained) field of study. Although 
Showalter defines the first of two distinct modes 
of femin ist inquiry ("feminist critique" or "fem-
inist reading," the other being "gynocriticism") 
as essentially having passed its usefulness, how 
does this address women, now and in the future, 
who will continue to attend traditional academic 
institutions; who will continue to read both texts 
and criticism by men; and who will have either 
minimal or outdated material in the way of fem-
inist vision? I think Allen's point about the 
danger of forgetting women who are reading, but 
who are not necessarily feminists, is well taken. 
Writing and Sexual Difference provides some of the 
finest examples of feminist perspectives on a 
variety of texts. 



Mary Jacobus, in "The Question of Language: Men 
of Maxims and The Mill on the Floss," contrasts 
her own interpretation of George Eliot's use of 
language with Luce Irigary's theory that a 
linguistic analysis of female texts will reveal, 
or undo, the repression of the feminine within 
that text. In doing so, Jacobus shows that the 
female use of language need not be viewed as 
containing only passive or coded references to a 
secondary place in society. She reveals that 
women's writing is also related to the male 
discourse in other ways--criticizing, questioning, 
and, as Maggie Tulliver does by confronting the 
meaning for her own life of certain maxims found 
in the Eton Grammar, subverting that discourse. 

Margaret Homans also chooses Eliot's The Mill on 
the Floss as a way of talking about the arbitrary 
and self-reflexive nature of the male literary 
tradition. In "Eliot, Wordsworth, and the Scenes 
of the Sisters' Instruction," Homans closely 
follows Maggie Tulliver's role as sister--most 
often as the recipient of brotherly instruction--
to outline the ways in which Eliot's work signifi-
cantly differs from Wordsworth's. While critics 
frequently refer to the Wordsworthian influence in 
Eliot's work, they have often stopped short of 
discovering the difference to be found in Eliot's 
mode of derivation. Two of Wordsworth's lyrics 
about the nature of the poet's imagination, 
"Tin tern Abbey" and . "Nutting," are also "scenes of 
a sister's instruction.''. i the persona's sister 
appears, not so much as a figure of consequence, 
but as a vehicle through which the poet's, and the 
poem's, needs are met; Maggie Tulliver is quite 
another kind of sister. Homans argues th.at it is 
in Eliot's "literalness of her transposition of 
Wordsworthian themes--her effort to be a docile 
student in the mode of Wordsworth's implied 
sister--that constitutes her subversion of them" 
(p. 56). Homans' questioning of this critical 
tendency to designate all followers of a certain 
'master' to some lesser realm of significance, 
brings to my mind not only the needs of the female 
reader, but also the needs (and the different 
perceptions) of the female viewer. Mary Cassatt's 
work is often relegated to the school of Degas. 
But Cassatt's subjects were most often mothers 
interacting with children, not dancers caught in a 
moment of intense discipline, strained posture, or 
!!Oncentrated performance. While Cassatt also 
experimented with alienating spatial contexts, at 
least this viewer of her work finds that the sense 
of alienation created by Cassatt is at once 
arrested by the appearance of women, together and 
communicating. The implied difference, then, in 
the effect of a work on a reader or viewer--a 
difference, in this case, based on gender--is a 
difference which cannot be ignored. 

The blank page Susan Gubar refers to in "'The 
Blank Page' and the Issues of Female Creativity," 
is the idea expressed by Henry James in Portrait 
of a Lady that the ideal jeune fille is "a sheet 
of blank paper." Gubar's essay helps the reader 
not only to perceive society's prescription for 

the "ideal" woman in a more informed way, but to 
understand how that "ideal" stifles creativity. 
If the ideal female is one who is inexperienced, 
malleable, and naive, then how can that individual 
"create" the kind of art that we refer to when we 
speak of great art--art as a controlled manipula-
tion of materials, reflecting an acute, intel-
ligent and particularly aware observation? Under-
standing this dynamic, which is the "ideal woman" 
vs. creativity, is a first step in understanding 
the magnitude of the complexity of female crea-
tivity. Consider, the female form has frequently 
been used as the medium through which male artists 
have botli expressed and experimented with the 
concepts of beauty, truth, space, even reality. 
Gubar very effectively connects the societal dem-
ands on women with the way so many women turn 
their creative energy into narcissistic endeavors. 

Judith Keegan Gardiner also addresses the rela-
tionship between female identity and creativity, 
in "The Female Identity and Writing by Women," by 
relating Nancy Chodorow's model of female identity 
( which defines the female identity as being more 
naturally and harmoniously connected with the 
mother--a radical departure from the Freudian 
account for female behavior through the concepts 
of envy, loss, and deprivation) to its manifesta-
tion in specific genres, characterizations, and 
plots. Gardiner theorizes that the obstacle to 
female creativity has not been the fault of an 
unstable identity: "The problems of female iden-
tity presented in women's poetry and prose are 
rarely difficulties in knowing one's gender; more 
frequently, they are difficulties in learning how 
to respond to social rules for what being female 
means in our culture" (p.189). 

There are three excellent essays in this work--
Nina Auerbach's "Magi and Maidens: The Romance of 
the Victorian Freud," Nancy Vickers' "Diana 
Described: Scattered Woman and Scattered Rhyme," 
and Froma Zeitlin's "Travesties of Gender and 
Genre in Aristophanes' Thesmophoriazousae"--which 
investigate the way in which the influential work 
of Freud, Petrarch, and Aristophanes provide form 
and often theoretical support for the dominant 
culture's condescension toward women. Another 
approach to the apparent difference between male 
and female authors in their perception of gender 
is Sandra Gilbert's essay, "Costumes of the Mind: 
Transvestism as Metaphor in Modern Literature," 
'Nhich contrasts the modernist male author's use of 
costume imagery (which Gilbert sees as ultimately 
returning to clear gender distinctions as a way of 
reflecting correct and desirable societal order), 
with the feminist modernist's ( whose use of cos-
tume is visionary, or revisionary). Gilbert 
argues that Joyce's use of transvestism in the 
Nighttown chapter of Ulysses is not meant as a 
vision of a nobler and more desirable androgyny, 
as some critics have suggested, but that Bloom's 
female costume is "clearly a sign that he has 
wrongly succumbed • • • that he has become weak." 
On the contrary, Gilbert refers to Woolf's Orlando 
as a character whose metamorphosis is not a fall; 



"it is simply a shift in fashion." Gilbert is not 
the only critic who has noted that women writers 
seem to create flux, or disorder, with pleasure, 
and not with fear. I think Gilbert's essay pro-
vokes interesting thoughts about female experience 
and its manifestation in literature: Do we create 
and respond to chaotic worlds in fiction because 
chaos offers release, or distraction, from the 
typical female role as object on display? Has 
chaos always been (and therefore we feel comfort-
able with it) a characteristic of the work we do? 
Or do women, perhaps subconsciously, desire a 
radical restructuring of the way we live? 

Carolyn Burke presents another discussion fhat 
leads to speculation about a female aesthetic. 
In "Gertrude Stein, the Cone Sisters, and the 
Puzzle of Female Friendship," Burke investigates 
the value of biographical and autobiographical 
material in understanding the work of women 
writers. She uses the autobiographical material 
(letters, diaries, etc.) and the work of Gertrude 
Stein in order to follow the way in which Stein's 
relationship with Etta Cone helped her to form-
ulate not only a clearer sense of her self, but 
also how it influenced the structure of her work. 
Of course, one could say that this sort of insight 
is far from being a new technique; critics have 
always made these connections when evaluating work 
by men. But the implication that rises out of 
Burke's analysis is well worth thinking about: If 
texts not only generate out of the experience of 
an author, but also generate, through the reader's 
identification with the author, relationships and 
attitudes of the reader, then women have been 
deprived not only of a literary tradition in the 
esoteric sense, but they have also been deprived 
of important information about themselves. Until 
very recently, female children could graduate from 
high school without ever reading a book written by 
a woman. 

Catharine Stimpson, in "Zero Degree Deviancy: the 
Lesbian Novel in English," talks about the extent 
to which the lesbian novel has measured "the dam-
age patriarchal cultures have inflicted and the 
treasures that a female tradition has nevertheless 
accumulated" (p. 243). She argues that because of 
the tremendous hostility, fear, and power of the 
heterosexual community (literary and otherwise), 
lesbian writing has "responded judgmentally to the 
perversion that has made homosexuality perverse, 
by developing two repetitive patterns: the dying 
fall ••• and the enabling escape." The lesbian 
novel underscores the value of, by providing 
insight into, the boundaries and the bonds of 
female worlds. 

All of the essays in Writing and Sexual Difference 
help us to see--to read--that there are "other" 
ways of perceiving and synthesizing information. 
I think this combined vision of our literary 
tradition reveals an important aspect of that 
tradition: that, for the most part, both authors 
and critics have presumed that the person to whom 
they are speaking is a male. Annette Kolodny, for 
example, in "The Panther Captivity: A Feminist 
Exercise in Practical Criticism," deals explicitly 
with how a female reader might understand the 
information in a particular story differently from 
a male. She contrasts her own (female) reading of 
The Panther Captivity with a "reading" by another 
critic, Leslie Fiedler. Writing; and Sexual 
Difference does not provide simple answers to the 
very practical and immediate questions some of us 
have about women and our relationship to litera-
ture. If anything, it underscores the inevitable 
complexity· of the history, psychology, and the 
function of women living for so long within the 
confines of a male structured and dominated 
society, and, in this case, of how these things 
have affected and shaped our creative impulse. 

Difficult Women: A Memoir of Three. By David Plante. 
New York: Atheneum, 1983. 

Janet Overmyer, OSU, Department of English 

Jean Rhys, Sonia Orwell, Germaine Greer: David 
Plante, novelist, knew them all and writes of them 
intriguingly, maddeningly, humorously. He knew 
both Jean Rhys and Sonia Orwell in their old age. 
He met Germaine Greer in Italy and drove her car 
across Europe; ·he later had an office next to hers 
at the University of Tulsa. 

Plante reports only what he personally saw of 
these women at the time he knew them. He helped 
Jean Rhys with her autobiography, an extremely 
difficult job since she, drunk, and perhaps in the 
beginning stages of senility, made endless diffi-
culties about the work. She was physically crip-
pled, finding it difficult to walk, and depressed 
about herself: "It's unfair. I'm dying, my 
body's dying, and inside I think: it's unfair, 
it's unfair, I've never lived, I've never lived." 
Her attitude toward her work was dedicated but not 

overly egotistical: " [ writing novels] is not a 
part-time occupation, it's your life." And, "I'm 
a pen. I'm nothing but a pen." She imagined her-
self as such in someone's hand: "It's only then 
that I know my writing is true." 

Rhys seemed to have had an almost cosmic vision of 
literature and her small place in it: "All of 
writing is a huge lake. There are great rivers 
that feed the lake, like Tolstoy and Dostoevsky. 
And there are trickles, like Jean Rhys. All that 
matters is feeding the lake. I don't matter. The 
lake matters. You must keep feeding the lake. It 
is very important. Nothing else is important." 
She cared that literature itself should survive, 
being astute enough to know that her work was val-
uable, but that it did not measure up to that of 
the literary giants. 



Sonia Orwell, widow of George, is not viewed by 
Plante in a favorable light in her last years. 
She prided herself on her friendship with Jean 
Rhys, warning Plante that everything Rhys had told 
him she had also told her, in greater detail, "and 
there is a great deal she has told me which she 
hasn't mentioned to you, I'm sure." She was hon-
est about her motivations: "I'm a snob. I'm not 
helping Jean because she's just anyone. I'm help-
ing her because she's Jean Rhys." Despite her 
temperamentality, Sonia did help a number of 
"writers, painters, musicians, philosophers," and 
she did introduce Plante to British literary 
society. 

According to Plante, Sonia's personality "was 
naturally ill-tempered, as if just having to live, 
day after day, were reason enough" for her bad 
moods. After a tea party, she said to Plante, "I 
did it again. I put on my act, my widow of George 
Orwell act. Was I awful? I'm so drunk. Did they 
think I was a fool?" to which he tactfully 
replied, "They were fascinated." On another occa-
sion she said, "I'm angry because I've fucked up 
my life." At least one guess at the reason for 
Sonia's abrasiveness comes in a conversation 
Plante had with a painter friend of hers. He 
guessed that Sonia herself had wanted at one time 
to write and found to her shock that she did not 
have talent. Thus she felt that everyone who suc-
ceeded in the arts was only pretending. Plante 
wonders "if the realization that she didn't have 
talent changed her from the bright, charming, 
young woman everyone says she was to the dark 
woman I know her as." 

Of the three women, only Germaine Greer is seen in 
her healthy, bawdy, determined prime; she is 
described as an intellectual, a forceful and mag-
netic teacher, and a friend who could keep one off 
balance. We see her scolding a baby for not using 
finger paints correctly and we also see her read-
ing poetry to her seminar, shouting at the stu-
dents: "Listen! Listen! Use your ears!" She 
insists that her students address her as "Doctor" 
to underscore that she knows more than they. 

One can question whether our knowleldge that Greer 
wears no underwear, and that she says her stomach 

has grown fat, adds anything valuable to our know-
ledge of her work. (I resolutely refuse to read 
symbolism into the scene in which she cuts up 
testicle to feed her cats.) But we do learn that 
she cannot give or accept compliments, that she is 
generous, offering to buy Plante anything he 
wanted, but also that she would not reveal how she 
became GERMAINE GREER, speaking little of her 
past. She is, however, willing to discuss the 
consequence of having become a "cult figure": "It 
means that people who don't know your work at all, 
so have no idea what you stand for, presume that 
they do, and insist on discussing your work with 
you. What I really want, and don't have, is the 
respect of my peers .•• my peers are suspicious 
of me and don't respect me." Aside from his own 
personal interaction with these women, Plante also 
includes a coda, giving a brief account of the 
women's views on various subjects: abortion, 
depression, money, etc. Most are interesting if 
not deeply revealing. 

A colleague who read this book described Plante as 
"weird." What, aside from his knowledge of these 
women, impelled him to write this account? 
Although Plante seems to enjoy a brotherly-erotic 
relationship with Greer, it appears that this work 
is an attempt to analyze her (and the others') 
attraction for him. A woman writer had told him 
that he was a cunt teaser, that he showed physical 
attraction but then did not follow through. He 
admitted to Rhys that at times he hated women, but 
that his feelings were more complex than that. 
His relationship with Greer "made me feel compli-
cated." 
Plante's clearest analysis is this: "I knew I 
felt guilt toward, not all women, but difficult 
women, and I felt guilt because, somewhere in my 
life which I could not recall, I had done some-
thing, perhaps simply said something, which was 
wrong, which had hurt them, and the only reaction 
possible for them to what I had done or said was 
to be difficult. I had made them difficult. Yet 
they gave me something, these women, or at least 
promised me something, for which I wanted to be 
close to them. They could justify me in my body 
and soul." This book is valuable for its infor-
mal, candid view of three distinct individuals 
and as an adjunct to longer works about them. 

Pariahs Stand Up! The Founding of the Liberal Feminist Movement in France, 1858-
1889. By Patrick Kay Bidelman. 
Westport, Ct.: Greenwood Press, 1982. 

Beth Green Litwak, OSU, Department of History 

Bidelman's study of the French liberal feminist 
movement covers a crucial thirty year period in 
the growth and development of feminism in France. 
His concentration on liberal feminism fills a gap 
in the secondary literature which has been devoted 
largely to the revolutionary period and to French 
socialist women in the nineteenth century. This 
book chronicles how the basic question of women's 
emancipation from masculinisme became linked to 

the question of how to emancipate France from 
monarcho-clerilcalism, and how the liberal femin-
ist movement became co-opted by male-dominated 
institutions and male-defined procedures. 

Bidelman's division of his book into two major 
parts, an interpretive overview and an analytical 
narrative, works quite well. In the first sec-
tion, he discusses the "roots and routes" by which 



the founders of this movement came to liberal fem-
inism. The roots of feminism, he argues, stretch 
back to the days of the revolution, the disap-
pointment women suffered and the discrimination of 
the Napoleonic Code. The anti-feminism of the 
church also played an important part in creating a 
restrictive society for .women. Bidelman's discus-
sion of another root, the ideology of masculin-
isme, is an especially good one. He identifies 
what he calls immobilization ( restrictive fas h-
ion s, sexual harassment, police harassment of 
women for prostitution, etc.); deflection (influ-
ences like symbols and prescriptive literature 
that guided women into playing male-defined sex 
roles); and stigmatization (the societal def-
inition of feminism as aberrant behavior). 

These roots led the founders of the French liberal 
feminist movement to seek routes to redress female 
grievances. Bidelman discusses the various 
avenues of action: utopian socialism, liberal 
republicanism, reformism, "womanism" (the general 
trend in nineteenth-century France to single out 
women for special scrutiny and study), and fem-
inism. The next section, the analytical narra-
tive, shows how these routes were utilized by the 
French liberal' feminist movement in the last half 
of the nineteenth century. 

Bidelman sees two major, oftentimes conflicting, 
approaches used by the French feminists. The maj-
ority of the women's rights activists followed the 
strategy of the breach (politique de la breche) 
which gave priority to women's civil emancipation 
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through repeated, piecemeal attacks against the 
"wall" of masculine prejudice and discrimination. 
The minority of feminists practiced the strategy 
of assault (rolitique de l'assaut) which pursued 
women's suf rage through a number of strategies: 
meetings, petitions, public demonstrations, a tax 
strike, a census bo'ycott, and shadow electoral 
campaigns; they also used "clarification" which 
defined such considerations as orthodoxy within 
its own ranks, the avoidance of a too close iden-
tification with radical women, the ridicule of 
antisuffrage feminists, and the exposure of 
anti-feminist politicians and political parties. 

This split in the ranks of the liberal feminist 
movement weakened the movement, especially the 
minority postion. The "realists" or br~chistes 
dominated, and their policies had some major draw-
backs for French feminism. According to Bidelman, 
the movement's primacy of political republicanism 
eventually diffused the demands for fundamental 
change. The movement's support by the republic 
also helped to produce a governing elite whose 
commitment to women's rights was questionable at 
best. And the br~chistes prevented liberal fem-
inism from straying outside the political boun-
daries delimited for women by France's male-dom-
inated institutions and male-defined procedures. 

Bidelman's study is a thoughtful look at both the 
ideological background and the actual development 
of the French liberal feminist movement in the 
nineteenth century. lt recognizes the political 
realities facing French women and the kinds of 
political choices they made. lt is a welcome 
addition to European women's history. 
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